

Russia's National Security Narrative: All Quiet on the Eastern Front

Eugene Rumer and Richard Sokolsky

Russia's National Security Narrative: All Quiet on the Eastern Front

Eugene Rumer and Richard Sokolsky



This publication was funded by the Russia Strategic Initiative, U.S. European Command.

The views expressed in this publication do not represent those of the Department of Defense, or the United States government.

© 2022 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

Cover Photo: Savitskiy Vadim/Russian Defense Ministry Press Service via AP, File

CONTENTS

Summary	1
Introduction	2
It Is About Europe	3
It Is Official	6
China Missing	7
Avoiding a Two-Theater Confrontation	8
Beyond Official Documents	10
It Is All About the West	11
Conclusions and Implications	14
About the Authors	16
About the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	17
About the Russia Strategic Initiative	17
Notes	18

Summary

The two defining features of Russian President Vladimir Putin's foreign policy have been an increasingly adversarial relationship with the West and an increasingly close partnership with China. These drivers have been the salient feature of official Russian national security documents for the past three decades.

Since the end of the Cold War, the U.S. national security community has viewed Russian strategic thinking as misguided because it failed to see China as the real threat to Russia.

This view ignores the Kremlin's preoccupation with Europe as the most important strategic theater where its interests are at stake, and where they are threatened by the West's superior capabilities and ambitions. This view also ignores how unimportant—relative to Europe—the Asia-Pacific is for Russia.

Russia's partnership with China is secured, however, by a set of coherent and complementary strategic rationales, which supersede frequent concerns in the Russian strategic community at large about China and its growing capabilities and intentions vis-à-vis Russia. Those concerns appear to have little impact on Russian policy.

Notwithstanding those concerns in Russia's unofficial national security discourse, China's footprint on its foundational national security and foreign policy documents is invisible—and China, as a source of military threat to Russia, does not appear to be part of the Kremlin's calculus. The North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) has long been the pacing challenge of Russian military modernization, and the main contingency for which it has been preparing has been future conflict in the European theater.

For the Putin regime, there is no alternative to Russia's "no limits" partnership with China. Moreover, even if Putin were no longer on the scene, a successor regime would have powerful economic, geopolitical, demographic, and military-strategic incentives to maintain this partnership. An adversarial relationship with China would pit Russia against two superior powers in two widely separated geographic theaters.

The war in Ukraine has cemented the Russian-Chinese partnership for the foreseeable future.

Introduction

The two defining features of Russia's foreign policy under Vladimir Putin have been an increasingly adversarial relationship with the West and an increasingly close partnership with China. They have developed hand in hand and complemented each other. In a stark departure from the Cold War, during which the Soviet Union was engaged in two rivalries—with the United States and with China—simultaneously, Russian foreign policy today reflects Putin's focus on the West as the principal source of danger for his country and regime.

Putin's war against Ukraine, preceded by his demands for the United States and its NATO allies to fundamentally alter post—Cold War European security arrangements, has dispelled all doubts—to the extent that any remained—about the primacy of Europe as the principal theater where Russia's strategic interests reside, from where the principal threats to the country's security emanate, and where the principal efforts to defend it from those threats are concentrated. As a critical strategic theater, Asia pales in comparison with Europe. The attack on Ukraine demonstrates the dominance of Europe and the unimportance of Asia—beyond China—in Russian strategic thinking.

Prior to the war in Ukraine, the view that Russian strategic thinking was myopic and misguided was widespread in the U.S. national security community. According to this view, the real threat to Russia in the medium and long term would emerge from China rather than the West. Sooner or later, the Russian strategic community would realize that. And the sooner it could be disabused of its mistaken approach to China, the better for the United States, whose interests would be best served by preventing Russia from becoming an ally and force multiplier of China. U.S. policy, therefore, should de-emphasize rivalry with Russia and instead seek to drive a wedge between Moscow and Beijing. In other words, it was a policy prescription for a partnership with Russia on the basis of perceiving a shared threat from China.

That prescription is no longer viable. However, for many years before the invasion of Ukraine, Western analysts and policymakers ignored the basic fact that Russia's partnership with China is not a short-term marriage of convenience but grounded in a set of coherent, complementary, and well-thought-out strategic rationales. This should have been obvious to anyone who followed the strategic discourse in Russia, read its national security documents, and sought to understand the basics of its domestic politics, national security decisionmaking, and economy.

One striking aspect of the Russian national security discourse largely overlooked by many in the U.S. strategic community is its all-consuming preoccupation with perceived threats from the West. Insecurity vis-à-vis the West has been the defining feature of official security documents since the 1990s, when the United States and Europe considered the Cold War to be over. In Russia, by

contrast, the West's security policy has always been viewed as a continuation in one form or another of its Cold War policies, initially as a "Cold War light" version, but increasingly as a manifestation of the West's hostile intentions toward Russia.

Another striking aspect of Russian national security documents that has been overlooked is the absence in them of any references to China as a challenge, let alone a potential source of threats to Russia. As alarm about China and its growing ambitions on the world stage became louder in the United States, Russia's national security documents avoided any mention of the country other than as a partner, and instead increasingly concentrated on the West as the principal source of threats. These documents, however, reflect the actual thinking of the country's national security leadership and its strategic posture.

This paper first provides an overview of these documents, their evolution since the breakup of the Soviet Union, and the strategic backdrop to that evolution. It then focuses on the treatment of China in these documents and explores the reasons why they have ignored the country as a threat or a challenge to Russian national security. Next, the paper explores the unofficial Russian debate about China, considers the practical manifestations in Russian defense policy of its Euro-centric preoccupation, and concludes with implications for the United States.

It Is About Europe

The war in Ukraine is but the latest conflict in the long historic cycle of war and peace in the relationship between Russia and the rest of Europe. Virtually the entire history of Russia as a modern state is one of wars waged in the European theater—against Sweden, the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth, Prussia, Great Britain, France, Turkey, Austria, Germany, and so on.

The history of Russia's relationship with Asia contains nothing similar. Compared to the major European wars, the conquest of Siberia was a series of skirmishes, few of which are recognized as milestones in Russian history. Two major military undertakings stand out—the lost Russo-Japanese war of 1904–1905 and the August 1945 campaign against Japan in Manchuria, which is extolled in Russian historiography as the final chapter of the Second World War. The latter lasted just a few weeks and is generally considered a footnote to the main war effort in the European theater, where the victory is celebrated on May 9 as the end of the Great Patriotic War.

Since the emergence of post-Soviet Russia in 1991, the Kremlin's preoccupation with the insecurity of the country's western flank has manifested itself on multiple occasions, and in defiance of indisputable trends in European security since the end of the Cold War. In the 1990s, Russian leaders

objected to NATO admitting new members from Eastern Europe and the former Soviet Union. Russia's president at the time, Boris Yeltsin, accused U.S. president Bill Clinton of trying to split the continent again. Russia's military threatened prospective members of the alliance with nuclear weapons, its foreign intelligence service warned about military retaliation in general, and its diplomats charged that the "NATO-centrism" and "NATO-mania" of U.S. policy "cannot suit Russia." All of these accusations became the major, persistent theme in Russian policy toward Europe, culminating in the demands to fundamentally revise European security arrangements presented to the United States and NATO in December 2021 as the prelude to the war against Ukraine.

Throughout the 1990s and early 2000s, Russia's objections to NATO's eastward expansion made little sense to an outside observer as the country's struggles and biggest challenges were domestic during that period—the bloody campaign to suppress the separatist guerilla movement in Chechnya, the instability in the wider North Caucasus region, the sputtering efforts to revive the economy, and the political chaos. The United States and its NATO allies had nothing to do with any of these, and they provided financial and technical assistance to the Russian government on a wide range of economic and societal reforms.

Moreover, in the aftermath of the Soviet Union's breakup, the United States and its allies spent vast amounts of money on programs that were essential to Russian national security. They financed and in many other ways facilitated the removal to Russia and securing of the vast nuclear arsenal and other weapons of mass destruction scattered across several former Soviet republics. Although this Cooperative Threat Reduction program was one of the key U.S. national security priorities, its immediate beneficiary was Russia.⁴

As NATO's eastward expansion got underway, the United States, eager to collect the post–Cold War "peace dividend," drastically reduced its military presence in Europe. At the end of the Cold War, it had some 300,000 troops in the continent. By 1995, that number had decreased to just over 100,000, where it remained approximately for the next decade. By 2008, it dropped to about 65,000, where it has been ever since. By 2013—the last year before the annexation of Crimea by Russia—the United States had reduced the number of its tanks deployed in the European theater from 5,000 in 1989 to zero. Other NATO members had carried out equally drastic changes to reduce their defense spending and the size of their militaries.

Thus, NATO's expansion was accompanied by a process of its demilitarization. In speeches by its leaders and in official statements, the alliance embraced as its purpose securing "a lasting peace in Europe, based on common values of individual liberty, democracy, human rights and the rule of law." That purpose at times seemed to overshadow its original mission of common defense, which was expected—or almost presumed—to become obsolete as common values would become the

foundation of European security. In two strategic concepts—in 1999 and 2010—NATO also declared achieving "partnership" with Russia as a goal.⁹ In some documents it already referred to its relationship with Russia as a "partnership."¹⁰

Senior U.S. officials in speeches and testimonies throughout the pivotal 1990s stated that expansion would not involve greater deployments of U.S. troops to the territories of new members but would instead result in an overall reduction of the U.S. military presence on the continent, which would be transformed into an "area where wars simply do not happen." The alliance also pledged to Russia that it had

no intention, no plan and no reason to deploy nuclear weapons on the territory of new members, nor any need to change any aspect of NATO's nuclear posture or nuclear policy – and do not foresee any future need to do so.¹²

And, given their small size and military capabilities, none of the new members could pose individually or collectively a meaningful threat to Russia.

In addition to its three pillars of propagation of shared democratic values, reduction of NATO's military forces, and eastward expansion, the revamped European security architecture was buttressed by two key treaties intended to enhance the stability and security of all European nations. The first was the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty signed by the United States and the Soviet Union in 1987, which eliminated an entire class of weapons that Soviet leaders had found threatening to their heartland and destabilizing for international security. The other was the Conventional Armed Forces in Europe (CFE) Treaty in 1990, which imposed limits on and regulated military deployments by all its signatories. In addition, Vienna Document 1999 provided for increased transparency of military activities to build mutual confidence and reduce the risk of inadvertent and accidental escalation.

In addition to these treaties and documents governing primarily European security matters, the United States and Russia signed several arms-control treaties that greatly reduced the numbers of strategic nuclear weapons and means of their delivery in their arsenals. The 1991 Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (START I), the 2002 Strategic Offensive Reductions Treaty (SORT), and New START in 2010 were major contributions to both countries' security.

When measured by such indicators as the presence of powerful hostile neighbors, the military footprint as well as the declarations and actions of its presumed principal adversary in the European theater, and the framework of legally binding treaties, Russia entered the twenty-first century with the security of its western flank assured as never before. That, however, was not enough for it.

It Is Official

These positive changes in European security were noted in a succession of Russian national security documents of the 1990s and the 2000s. However, these documents also expressed a clear unease about the eastward expansion of NATO. Beginning with the 1993 military doctrine, "the expansion of military blocs and alliances to the detriment of the interests of the Russian Federation's military security" was noted as a "danger" that could become an actual threat in the event of "the introduction of foreign troops in the territory of neighboring states of the Russian Federation." The expansion of NATO became a key theme in subsequent iterations of military doctrine and national security strategy, with growing apprehension that "military dangers to the Russian Federation [were] intensifying," chief among them the "military infrastructure of NATO member countries" approaching Russia's borders. ¹⁶

The most notable official pronouncement in this regard was Putin's speech at the 2007 Munich Security Conference in which he issued a stern warning to the United States and its allies not to expand NATO further eastward. The Kremlin followed up on Putin's warning by crushing the Georgian military in the brief 2008 war to make clear that it would not tolerate Tbilisi's ambitions to join NATO.

The war was followed by the resumption of cooperative relations with the West.¹⁸ But the détente with the West during Dmitry Medvedev's presidency did not diminish Russian opposition to NA-TO's eastward expansion as a threat to its security interests.¹⁹

Russia's balancing act between cooperation and competition with NATO ended following its 2014 annexation of Crimea and the start of its undeclared war in eastern Ukraine. NATO was officially and unequivocally declared the principal source of military danger to the country.²⁰ Russia's most recent National Security Strategy, published in July 2021, describes the United States and NATO as developing options for nuclear and conventional strikes against the country.²¹

The war against Ukraine, launched by the Kremlin in response to the West's refusal to accept its demands to fundamentally revise the post–Cold War security arrangements, has put an end to the few remaining hopes of managing the tense relationship through such channels as the NATO–Russia Council, the Normandy Format to resolve the stalemate in eastern Ukraine, and the U.S.-Russia Strategic Stability Dialogue.²² The post–Cold War chapter in relations has ended with a major war between Russia and Ukraine backed by NATO in effect with all measures just short of direct participation by alliance troops. The ongoing conflict underscores the primacy of the European theater for Russia and the role of the United States and NATO as the pacing challenge for its defense and national security policy.

China Missing

By contrast, China is virtually absent from the Russian official statements, national security documents, and narratives spanning the three post–Cold War decades. The most recent National Security Strategy contains two references to the country: one in the context of "developing a relationship of all-encompassing partnership and strategic cooperation," and the other in the context of deepening cooperation with it in the context of the BRICS (Brazil-India-China-South Africa) counterpart to the U.S.-led G7 group of advanced democracies. ²³ Earlier iterations similarly referred to China as a partner with whom Russia planned to sustain and expand cooperative relations. ²⁴

Partnership with China has been the counterweight to Russia's increasingly adversarial relations with the United States and NATO. The two have progressed in synch over the course of Putin's leadership, and the war against Ukraine is the most recent manifestation of this dynamic. Just before the war, Putin and Chinese President Xi Jinping jointly announced the "no limits" friendship and declared that there were "no 'forbidden' areas for cooperation" between their two countries. These statements confirmed that balancing against the West by aligning ever closer with China is at the heart of Russian policy.²⁵

From Russia's perspective, the partnership with China rests on solid reasoning. This includes political complementarity between two authoritarian governments and economic complementarity between China's manufacturing sector and Russia's resource wealth. For Russia's ruling elite, the relationship is particularly important for two reasons. First, unlike the United States and the European Union, China does not seek to impose its values or demand domestic political changes that would loosen its hold on power in exchange for partnership. Beijing would also probably look unfavorably at attempts by Moscow to liberalize domestic politics. Second, Russia's ruling elite derives significant material benefits from controlling the commanding heights of the economy. It has little incentive to change the resource sector's dominant role in the economy, which benefits from trade with China.

Beyond these ideological, political, and economic factors, Russia has sound strategic reasons for pursuing and strengthening its partnership with China. Their priorities complement rather than contradict each other. Since Russia's primary theater is Europe and China's is the Asia-Pacific, their strategic interests overlap only in Central Asia, a region that is of secondary importance for both and where they can deconflict their interests as long as no strategic competitor like the United States is present.

Russia and China share a common adversary in the United States, which has global capabilities and presence that they see as challenging their interests in their critical theaters. Both consider U.S. defense programs, such as missile defenses deployed in Europe and the Asia-Pacific or to protect the

homeland, as a threat to their security and an attempt by the United States to deny them the ability to deter and retaliate against it in the event of war. Russia and China also in effect function as a force multiplier for each other by tying up U.S. capabilities in their respective critical theaters and thus preventing it from focusing its efforts on one or the other.

Avoiding a Two-Theater Confrontation

For Russia, which during most of the Cold War faced a major confrontation in two strategic theaters—with the United States and NATO in Europe and with China in Asia—the repeat of that experience, which ultimately led to the collapse of the Soviet economy and the breakup of the Soviet Union, is not an option. The Kremlin sees the West as by far the most serious threat, which must be prioritized while disagreements with China have to be managed and resolved through diplomacy.

A great deal has been written about the successful diplomatic maneuver that was the opening of U.S. relations with China during former president Richard Nixon's administration. For the Soviet Union, already facing a hostile China in its Far East since the early 1960s as a result of the Sino-Soviet split, the prospect of an alignment between Washington and Beijing translated into a major military and economic burden. At the height of the Cold War, it had to maintain as many as fifty divisions facing China along a border of 4,200 kilometers. That was in addition to the sixty-five divisions in the western Soviet Union, twenty on its southern flank, and thirty in Eastern Europe. If the West's victory in the Cold War is attributed to the inability of the Soviet economy to sustain the burden of competition with the United States and its allies, significant credit is owed to China as a force multiplier in that competition.

The imperative to avoid a two-theater confrontation with powerful adversaries is also a lesson of the Soviet experience during the Second World War. After the experience of tense relations in the 1930s, which culminated in a major battle in 1939 in Mongolia, the Soviet Union signed a neutrality pact with Japan in 1941.²⁸ Combined with intelligence that Japan would not launch an attack against its Far East, this secured the Soviet Union's strategic rear.²⁹ No longer threatened with a two-front war in Europe and in Asia, Moscow was able to concentrate its effort on the war with Germany. This is a lesson well remembered in Russia today.³⁰

The only major military campaign carried out by the Soviet army in the Pacific took place after the defeat of Germany. Launched against Japan in August 1945, when the outcome of the war in the Pacific was not in doubt, this lasted just a few weeks and was concluded in early September. Known as the Manchurian campaign, it resulted in the defeat of the Japanese Kwantung Army.³¹

In Soviet and Russian military literature, which relies heavily on historical experience to inform future concepts of operations, the Manchurian campaign has long been held up as a successful example of rapid offensive operations designed to bring about a quick defeat of the enemy as early as in the initial phase of the war.³² In preparation for it, in early 1945, the Soviet High Command undertook major troop redeployments to the Far East from Europe, where the outcome of the war with Germany was already certain. In April 1945, the Soviet Union renounced its nonaggression treaty with Japan.³³ It issued a declaration of war on August 8 and the following day launched its offensive—three days after the United States dropped the first atomic bomb on Hiroshima. The operation was concluded on September 2, when Japan surrendered. During the Cold War and the long period of tension with China, the Manchurian campaign was seen as the prototype for potential future operations against it.³⁴

However, more recent Russian historiography reflects a different understanding of the Manchurian campaign. Instead of offering lessons for the conduct of hypothetical future operations against China, it is used to correct what Russia sees as the false historical narrative propagated in the West that the campaign was of marginal impact on the defeat of Japan in the Second World War. On the occasion of the seventieth anniversary of the campaign in 2015, the dean of Russian military scientists, Army General Mahmut Gareev, who as a young officer fought in the Second World War and participated in the campaign, published an article challenging the proposition that the U.S. atomic bombs dropped on Hiroshima and Nagasaki had played the decisive role in the defeat of Japan, arguing instead that the Manchurian campaign was of the "greatest military-political significance." The campaign, he stated, had precipitated the capitulation of Japan.

Instead of the anti-China bias evident in Russian Cold War writings, more recent ones reflect a clear anti-Japan bias and emphasize the Japanese threat to the Soviet Union and China during the Second World War. Also on the occasion of the seventieth anniversary of the Manchurian campaign, the official Russian government newspaper Rossiyskaya Gazeta charged that "Japanese aggression had for many years posed a serious threat to the vital interests of the Soviet and Chinese peoples, [and] millions of Chinese were enslaved by treacherous occupiers." Gareev wrote in his article that the defeat of the Japanese army in Manchuria "washed away the shame of [Russia's] defeat" in the Russo-Japanese war of 1905, which had weighed as "a heavy memory in the conscience of our country."

The shift in Russian official historiography from the Cold War preoccupation with China to the post—Cold War focus on Japan is consistent with changes in security policy. Russia's ever-closer partnership with China has relegated the prospect of a military confrontation between them to the margins, whereas the deteriorating relationship with the United States has elevated the perception of threat from its treaty ally Japan.

Japan is also the only country—other than Ukraine, after the illegal annexation of Crimea by Russia—that maintains active territorial claims against Russia. The Russian military doctrine published in 2003 highlights the threat of maritime landing operations in the Far East.³⁷ The potential culprit in such contingencies could only be Japan, possibly in coalition with the United States. The document also notes that inadequate transport links between central Russia and the Far East could have a "negative impact" on the course of military operations.³⁸ The combination of Japanese territorial claims and inferior Russian capabilities in this theater could in the event of a conflict leave Russia with few alternatives to resorting to nuclear strikes against the invaders.

Japan hosts U.S. troops on its territory and participates in joint military activities with the United States in the Asia-Pacific. Although it has canceled two previously planned sites for the U.S. Aegis Ashore missile system, it has decided to procure two Aegis-equipped ships and thus to contribute to what Russian officials perceive as the U.S.-led effort to build global missile defenses, which they consider to be a threat to Russia.³⁹ Russian analysts have also criticized Japan's changes in its defense posture that entail, in their view, growing geographic ambitions, capabilities beyond self-defense, and participation in presumably U.S.-led coalition wars.⁴⁰

Overall, however, the Far East and the Asia-Pacific do not hold a special place as an independent theater of operations in Russian official military thinking. Rather, its importance reflects threat perceptions driven by adversarial relations with the United States and its NATO allies centered on Europe and the imperative of avoiding a simultaneous confrontation in two far-flung theaters.

Beyond Official Documents

Russia's official national security documents mostly ignore China as a threat. They focus almost entirely on contingencies in and related to the European theater and on the adversarial relationship with the West, but its unofficial discourse reveals a great deal of unease about and hostility toward China. For example, in 2004, one of the most prolific Russian independent military analysts, Aleksandr Khramchikhin, co-authored an extensive critique of the 2003 military doctrine. This accused the defense establishment of failing to recognize that China was "the main threat" to Russia on the basis of the disparity between the two countries' economic, military, and demographic potential, as well as Beijing's claims on 1.5-million-square-kilometers of Russian territory in the Far East. 42

The threat from China has been a widespread topic in unofficial Russian media over the past two decades. The discussion has ranged from the overall challenge of the relationship with China and avoiding the fate of becoming its junior partner to the size and outlook for its nuclear arsenal, to its

expanding influence in Central Asia, to the shallow quality of Russian-Chinese cooperation, to China's territorial claims in the Far East, and to the army's inability to defend the region from the threat posed by China's superior military capabilities.⁴³

Against the backdrop of deteriorating relations with the West and ever-closer partnership with Beijing, concerns have been raised about the reported expansion of China's nuclear arsenal. For example, in 2021, Vassily Kashin, a leading expert on China, stated:

We are witnessing the birth of a third great nuclear power. . . . For Russia this process will have tangible geopolitical consequences—now it is the only power capable of speaking to the US as an equal in the nuclear sphere. But soon it will lose this exclusive status. It, of course, is unpleasant.⁴⁴

More tangible implications of China's nuclear buildup were discussed in a 2021 article by the dean of Russian strategic analysts, Alexey Arbatov. According to him, should Beijing proceed with reported plans to expand its nuclear arsenal to match those of the United States and Russia, this would lead to a three-way arms race. The strategic nuclear balance that currently exists would be "radically destabilized" as a result. Arbatov argued that Russia would not be able to stay out of a conflict between the United States and China. In the event of a nuclear exchange between the two, it would be "fully" affected. Chinese intercontinental ballistic missiles launched from silos that are currently being built would "fly over Russian territory." In its response to the Chinese buildup, Arbatov predicted, the United States would seek new, higher limits on its strategic nuclear systems, even if it does not need them, to maintain balance against Russia. He concluded that the existing Russia-U.S. arms control framework would be unlikely to survive as a result.

Concern in the expert community about China and its growing capabilities and intentions vis-à-vis Russia appears to have little impact on official policy, however. Russia's policy of continuing the war in Ukraine and escalating tensions with the West mean it has no alternative to the "no limits" partnership with China.⁵¹ The intensity of the Kremlin's confrontation with the West apparently leaves it no room to risk even the slightest deterioration of relations with Beijing. The legacy of the two-theater confrontation during the Cold War runs deep in the Russian leadership.

It Is All About the West

There is little doubt that the pacing challenge motivating Russia's defense policy is in the West. The maintenance of its most important national security asset—its nuclear arsenal—is driven by the competitive relationship with the United States and regulated by their bilateral arms-control frame-

work. Strategic nuclear parity with the United States has been the critical preoccupation of national security leaders, most importantly of Putin. His multiple, repeated statements leave no doubt that parity with and the ability to credibly deter the United States— whose developing missile defenses could, according to long-standing concerns of military planners, threaten that ability—are primordial.⁵² The main characteristic of the new weapons systems touted by Putin is their ability to overcome U.S. missile defenses.

One of the most significant developments in Russia's defense policy in the post–Cold War era was its violation of the 1987 INF Treaty. While the decision to develop, test, and deploy the SSC-8 (Novator 9M729) ground-launched cruise missile in violation of the treaty may have been prompted in part by latent unease about China, the essence of Russian concerns about the treaty had more to do with the United States' deployment of missile defenses in Europe.⁵³ The decision to proceed with the SSC-8 was likely intended as an asymmetric response to U.S. missile defenses in Europe and as an additional capability for the military to expand the range of targets it could hold at risk in the European theater.

The perceived threat from the West was also the chief motivating factor behind the ambitious, expansive, and expensive program of military reform and modernization launched after the 2008 war with Georgia, which had put the spotlight on multiple shortcomings in the military's performance.⁵⁴ The political goal of the war was to draw a "red line" beyond which Russia would not tolerate the expansion of NATO into the former Soviet space. There is little doubt that the target of reform and modernization for the military has been NATO and the main contingency for which it has been preparing has been future conflict in Europe, and not with China in Asia.⁵⁵

Russian forces oriented toward the European theater include the Western and the Southern Military Districts and the Northern Fleet, which has been elevated to the status of a military district. ⁵⁶ That is where the bulk of war-fighting capability is located. The Eastern Military District that faces China is home to much smaller conventional capabilities. ⁵⁷ Russia's increasing focus on the Arctic, where it sees the United States and NATO as its principal adversaries, has resulted in more of the Eastern Military District's resources dedicated to its northern region. ⁵⁸ According to Sweden's Defense Research Agency, the forces deployed in the Eastern Military District would probably suffice for a "defensive operation along Russia's land border and Pacific coast" in a "regional war . . . involving an enemy that is a military great power," but this would probably escalate to a nuclear confrontation. ⁵⁹ The army's ability to reinforce the Eastern Military District would be severely hampered by the limited transportation links between the Far East and the western parts of the country where the bulk of its military capabilities is deployed.

Russia's military posture in the Asia-Pacific theater reflects threat perceptions that have little to do with China. The focus is on the United States and its treaty allies in the Western Pacific. The missions of the Pacific fleet are centered on the protection of its strategic assets—ballistic missiles submarines (SSBNs) that ensure Russia's survivable second-strike capabilities. 60 These are critically important to the ability to maintain strategic nuclear balance with the United States. The delivery of two new SSBNs and the expected delivery of two more in the 2020s may at some point acquire greater relevance in the context of the Russian-Chinese strategic balance, but for the foreseeable future there can be little doubt that this is driven by the strategic competition with the United States.⁶¹

Russia's military and naval activities in the Asia-Pacific also point to the prominence of the United States and Japan, rather than China, in its threat perceptions in the region. One of its highest-profile naval deployments in recent years has taken place near Hawaii in 2021, a deliberate demonstration to the United States of the Russian Navy's reach. In 2017, an article in the state-controlled Russia Beyond noted that the "Pacific Fleet's resurgence sets off alarm bells in Washington." 62

Japan has been a frequent target of Russia's military and naval activities in the Pacific. Despite Japanese attempts to improve relations and arrive at a mutually acceptable resolution of their territorial dispute over the Kuril Islands, Russian military activity aimed at the country has continued unabated. 63 Senior Russian officials have ostentatiously visited the islands and replied to Japanese protests with insulting comments.⁶⁴ Russia has been upgrading anti-ship and air defenses in the islands and staged high-profile weapons tests there. 65 Japan has also reported violations of its airspace by Russian aircraft. 66 In March 2022, a ten-ship Russian naval group was reported operating in the Sea of Japan.⁶⁷

In connection with its latest war, Russia has moved troops from the Eastern Military District to Belarus and Ukraine. 68 This is reminiscent of the redeployment of troops from Siberia to the defense of Moscow during the critical phase of the Second World War.⁶⁹ It sends a powerful signal that the Russian leadership feels assured that its strategic rear—the long land border with China and the Asia-Pacific more generally—is secure and that it can afford to concentrate its forces and efforts on the theater that matters the most.

Conclusions and Implications

Russia's official national security narrative and defense posture leave no doubt that it sees the main military threat as coming from the West and that it does not consider China a military threat. This has been its underlying security vision for most of the past three decades, and it has increasingly acquired saliency on Putin's watch. The war in Ukraine has only reinforced this, marking the decisive break between West and Putin's Russia—and for as long it remains Putin's Russia, this will be the guiding vision of its national security policy.

The current adversarial relationship with the West is not a new feature of Russian foreign and defense policy, however. It follows a long tradition of alternating conflicts and uneasy coexistence with the rest of Europe. The novelty of the situation is in the rise in Russia's strategic rear of a vastly more powerful China that could potentially threaten the country, its territorial integrity, and even its physical survival. While its official national security narrative does not acknowledge this, China's potential danger to Russia is recognized in the country's expert community in which a conversation is underway about China and the challenge its rise presents for Russia.

The gap between the official and unofficial narratives is striking. However, in the current domestic political context foreign policy, and especially relations with other major powers, is within the exclusive purview of Putin. For the foreseeable future, or as long as he remains at the helm, the unofficial view of China is likely to have little, if any impact on official policy. Should there be a change at the top, a shift in foreign policy is likely to occur, and a more carefully calibrated Russian posture could emerge.

Most, if not all, of the concerns about China raised by participants in the unofficial discourse can be resolved with adjustments rather than radical changes to Russia's defense and diplomatic posture. Such adjustments could entail a more diversified policy in the Asia-Pacific to include improved relations with Japan, as well as even lowering of tensions with the West, which would relieve Russia of a major military burden it currently carries—largely as a result of its own hostile posture toward NATO. Even the prospect of a dangerous three-way strategic nuclear arms race with China and the United States can be managed by resuming discussions about strategic stability and arms control, including China, whose participation may be encouraged by Russia.

Beyond Putin's vision of partnership there are sound economic, political, and military-strategic reasons for a strong partnership with China. It is true that, so far, Chinese assistance to Russia in its war against Ukraine has not demonstrated "a friendship with no limits." The Chinese, most notably,

apparently have not provided military assistance in support of Russian operations in Ukraine, even though it was reportedly requested. 70 Beijing, while increasing energy purchases from Russia, has avoided economic and financial support that would risk Western imposition of trade and financial sanctions on the Chinese economy. Moscow might be disappointed with the level of Chinese material support for its war effort in Ukraine, and Russian and Chinese perspectives on some issues may often diverge. But the outlook for Russia is challenging, including the impact of the global energy transition, the demographic picture, and the cutoff from Western technology and markets.

An adversarial relationship with China in addition to hostility toward the West would amount to a perilous burden of a strategic competition unfolding in two geographic theaters against two superior powers. For the Kremlin, the current alignment appears to be rational. Putin's successor may deviate somewhat from the "no limits" friendship, but for the Russian president, in Russia's current predicament and cloudy outlook, there is not likely to be an alternative to sustaining a good-neighborly relationship with China. Should Russia's next leader take on the challenge of domestic reconstruction after decades of Putin mismanaging the economy and warping the country's political system, the last thing they would need is a confrontation with China.

About the Authors

Eugene Rumer is a senior fellow and the director of Carnegie's Russia and Eurasia Program. Prior to joining Carnegie, Rumer was the national intelligence officer for Russia and Eurasia at the U.S. National Intelligence Council from 2010 to 2014. Earlier, he held research appointments at the National Defense University, the International Institute for Strategic Studies, and the RAND Corporation. He has also served on the National Security Council staff and at the State Department, taught at Georgetown University and George Washington University, and published widely.

Richard Sokolsky, currently a nonresident senior fellow in Carnegie's Russia and Eurasia Program, worked in the State Department for six different administrations. During his tenure there, he was the director of the arms control office from 1990 to 1997 and a member of the Secretary of State's Office of Policy Planning from 2005 to 2015. He has also been a senior fellow at Carnegie, the RAND Corporation, and the National Defense University. His writings have been published in numerous outlets.

About the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a unique global network of policy research centers around the world. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas and direct engagement and collaboration with decisionmakers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.

About the Russia Strategic Initiative

The Russia Strategic Initiative (RSI) is a U.S. Department of Defense organization that works with structures throughout the U.S. Government and with public and private think tanks around the world to develop a common understanding of Russian decision-making and way of war that supports the Coordinating Authority's integration that leads to integrated planning, assessments, and action recommendations.

Notes

- 1 "NATO Expansion the Budapest Blow up 1994," National Security Archive, June 28, 1994, https://nsarchive.gwu.edu/briefing-book/russia-programs/2021-11-24/nato-expansion-budapest-blow-1994.
- Daniel Sneider, "Russia Drops No-First-Use Pledge on its Nuclear Weapons," Christian Science Monitor, November 4, 1993, https://www.csmonitor.com/1993/1104/04011x.html; Steven Erlanger, "Russia Warns NATO on Expanding East," The New York Times, November 26, 1993, https://www.nytimes.com/1993/11/26/world/russia-warns-nato-on-expanding-east.html; "Kozyrev: NATO Program Cannot Suit Russia," UPI (UPI, May 7, 1994), https://www.upi.com/Archives/1994/05/07/Kozyrev-NATO-program-cannot-suit-Russia/6081768283200/.
- Andrew E. Kramer and Steven Erlanger, "Russia Lays Out Demands for a Sweeping New Security Deal with NATO," The New York Times, December 17, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/17/world/europe/russia-nato-security-deal.html; and Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "The Treaty Between the United States and the Russian Federation on Security Guarantees," Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, December 17, 2021, https://mid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/rso/nato/1790818/?lang=en.
- 4 Center for Arms Control and Non-proliferation, "Fact Sheet: The Nunn-Lugar Cooperative Threat Reduction Program," Arms Control Center, March 29, 2022, https://armscontrolcenter.org/fact-sheet-the-nunn-lugar-cooperative-threat-reduction-program/.
- Michael A. Allen, Carla Martinez Machain, Michael E. Flynn, "The US Military presence in Europe has been declining for 30 years the crisis in Ukraine may reverse that trend," The Conversation, January 25, 2022, https://theconversation.com/the-us-military-presence-in-europe-has-been-declining-for-30-years-the-current-crisis-in-ukraine-may-reverse-that-trend-175595.
- Ryan Van Wie, "Bring the Tanks Back: It is Time to Put a U.S. Armored Brigade in Germany," War on the Rocks, November 6, 2018, https://warontherocks.com/2018/11/bring-the-tanks-back-it-is-time-to-put-a-u-s-armored-brigade-in-germany/.
- Mount Holyoke College, "Fact Sheet: How NATO has Changed in the Post Cold War Era," (Prepared and compiled by the Bureau of European and Canadian Affairs, State Department) (1960), Mount Holyoke College, March 21, 1997, https://www.mtholyoke.edu/acad/intrel/natousis.htm.
- Jaap de Hoop Scheffer, "NATO Speech: Defence of security and shared values," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, March 1, 2007, https://www.nato.int/docu/speech/2007/s070301a-e.html; NATO-Russia Council, "NATO-Russia Council Rome Declaration," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, May 28, 2022, https://www.nato.int/nrc-website/media/59487/2002.05.28_nrc_rome_declaration.pdf; and North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "NATO's Purpose," (NATO), September 24, 2020, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_68144.htm.
- North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "The Alliance's Strategic Concept," (NATO), April 24, 1999, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_27433.htm; and North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Active Engagement, Modern Defence: Strategic Concept for the Defence and Security of the Members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization," (NATO), November 19-20 2010, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf_publications/20120214_strategic-concept-2010-eng.pdf.
- NATO-Russia Council, "Informal Meeting of the NATO-Russia Council at the level of foreign ministers," (Statement by NATO Secretary General, Jaap de Hoop Scheffer at the press conference following the Informal Meeting of the NATO-Russia Council at the Level of Foreign Ministers), NATO-Russia Council, April 21, 2005, https://www.nato.int/nrc-website/en/articles/2005-04-21-nrc-statement-19/index.html.
- North Atlantic Treaty Organization [NATO] Enlargement Costs: Hearings before the Senate Appropriations Committee, 105th Cong. (1997) (prepared statement of Hon. Madeleine Albright, Secretary of State, October 21, 1997), https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-105shrg46492/html/CHRG-105shrg46492.htm.
- North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Founding Act on Mutual Relations, Cooperation and Security between NATO and the Russian Federation signed in Paris, France," (NATO), May 27, 1997, https://www.nato.int/cps/su/natohq/official_texts_25468.htm.

- Arms Control Association, "The Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty at a Glance," Arms Control Association, August 2019, https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/INFtreaty.
- Arms Control Association, "The Conventional Armed Forces in Europe (CFE) Treaty and the Adapted CFE Treaty at a Glance," Arms Control Association, August 2017, https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheet/cfe.
- "The Basic Provisions of the Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation" were approved by the Russian Federation Security Council and adopted by Edict No. 1833 of the President of the Russian Federation. See "2.1 The Russian Federation's Attitude to Armed Conflicts and the Utilization of the Russian Federation Armed Forces and Other Troops," Federation of American Scientists (The Basic Provisions of the Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation), November 2, 1993, https://nuke.fas.org/guide/russia/doctrine/russia-mil-doc.html.
- For subsequent iterations of the military doctrines of the Russian Federation following 1993, see "Ykaz Presidenta Rossiyskoy Federatsii ot 17.12.1997 g. No. 1300," [Decree of the President of the Russian Federation of December 17, 1997 No. 1300], Kremlin.ru, December 17, 1997, http://www.kremlin.ru/acts/bank/11782; "Ykaz Presidenta Rossiyskoy Federatsii ot 10.01.2000 g. No. 24," [Decree of the President of the Russian Federation of January 10, 2000 No. 24], The Kremlin, January 10, 2000, http://www.kremlin.ru/acts/bank/14927; Krasnaya Zvezda, "Actualnoye Zadachi Razvitiya Vooryzhenykh sil Rossiyskoy Federatsii," [Current Tasks of the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation], redstar.ru, October 11, 2003, http://old.redstar.ru/2003/10/11_10/3_01. html#top; "Strategiya Nashionalnoy Bezopasnosti Rossiyskoy Federatsii do 2020 goda," [National Security Strategy of the Russian Federation until 2020], Kremlin.ru, May 13, 2009, http://www.kremlin.ru/supplement/424; and "Voennaya Doktrina Rossiyskoy Federatsii," [Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation], Kremlin.ru, February 5, 2010, http://www.kremlin.ru/supplement/461.
- President of Russia, "Speech and the Following Discussion at the Munich Conference on Security Policy," Kremlin, February 7, 2007, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/24034.
- North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "NATO-Russia set on a path towards strategic partnership," (NATO), November 20, 2010, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news_68876.htm.
- 19 Conor Sweeney, "Medvedev objects to endless NATO expansion," Reuters, February 25, 2010, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-medvedev-nato/medvedev-objects-to-endless-nato-expansion-idUSTRE61O2OQ20100225.
- "Voennaya Doktrina Rossiyskoy Federatsii (ytv. Presidentom RF 25.12.2014 N Pr-2976)," [Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation (approved by the President of the Russian Federation on December 25, 2014 N Pr-2976)], Consultant.ru, http://www.consultant.ru/document/cons_doc_LAW_172989/; "Ykaz Presidenta Rossiyskoy Federatsii ot 31.12.2015 g. No. 683 o Strategii Natsionalnoy Bezopasnosti Rossiyskoy Federatsii," [Decree of the President of the Russian Federation of December 31, 2015 No. 683 on the National Security Strategy of the Russian Federation], Kremlin.ru, December 31, 2015, http://www.kremlin.ru/acts/bank/40391.
- "Ykaz Presidenta Rossiyskoy Federatsii ot 02.07.2021 No. 400 o Strategii Natsionalnoy Bezopasnosti Rossiyskoy Federatsii," [Decree of the President of the Russian Federation of July 2, 2021 No. 400 on the National Security Strategy of the Russian Federation], Official Internet Portal of Legal Information, July 3, 2021, http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202107030001#print.
- Andrew Lohsen and Pierre Morcos, "Understanding the Normandy Format and Its Relation to the Current Standoff with Russia," Center for Strategic and International Studies, February 9, 2022, https://www.csis.org/analysis/understanding-normandy-format-and-its-relation-current-standoff-russia; and The White House, "U.S.-Russia Presidential Joint Statement on Strategic Stability," White House Briefing Room, June 16, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/06/16/u-s-russia-presidential-joint-statement-on-strategic-stability/.
- 23 "Ykaz Presidenta Rossiyskoy Federatsii ot 02.07.2021 No. 400 o Strategii Natsionalnoy Bezopasnosti Rossiyskoy Federatsii," [Decree of the President of the Russian Federation of July 2, 2021 No. 400 on the National Security Strategy of the Russian Federation].
- 24 "Strategiya Nashionalnoy Bezopasnosti Rossiyskoy Federatsii do 2020 goda," [National Security Strategy of the Russian Federation until 2020].

- 25 Chao Deng, Ann M. Simmons, Evan Gershkovich, and William Mauldin, "Putin, Xi Aim Russia-China Partnership Against U.S.," Wall Street Journal, February 4, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/russias-vladimirputin-meets-with-chinese-leader-xi-jinping-in-beijing-11643966743?mod=article_inline.
- For information pertaining to the Soviet military buildup along the Eastern Front following the Sino-Soviet split in the early 1960s, see Harry Gelman, "The Soviet Far East Buildup and Soviet Risk-Taking Against China," RAND Corporation, August 1982, https://www.rand.org/pubs/reports/R2943.html.
- U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency, "Soviet Military Power," Chapter III (1984), Federation of American Scientists, https://irp.fas.org/dia/product/smp_index.htm.
- Ministry of Defense of Russia, "Nam prishlos imet delo s otborhymi chastyami Yapanskoy armii...," [We had to deal with the elite units of the Japanese army...], Military Historical Journal, October 17, 2014, http://history.milportal.ru/nam-prishlos-imet-delo-s-otbornymi-chastyami-yaponskoj-armii/; U.S. National Archives, "Japan at War and Peace, 1930-1949: U.S. State Department Records on the Internal Affairs of Japan," GALE Cengage Learning, https://www.gale.com/binaries/content/assets/gale-us-en/primary-sources/archives-unbound/primary-sources_archives-unbound_japan-at-war-and-peace-1930-1949_u.s.-state-department-records-on-the-internal-affairs-of-japan.pdf. The 2014 Neutrality Pact between Japan and the USSR was signed in Moscow on April 13, 1941 and ratified on April 25, 1941 [the Pact was subsequently denounced in 1945 prior to the Soviet Union's declaration of war on Japan following the defeat of Germany in World War II]. See Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, "III. Period Between World War I and World War II and to the Post-War Period, Neutrality Pact between Japan and the USSR (1941)" Joint Compendium of Documents on the History of Territorial Issue Between Japan and Russia, March 1, 2001, https://www.mofa.go.jp/region/europe/russia/territory/edition92/period3.html.
- 29 Christopher Andrew and Vasili Mitrokhin, The Sword and the Shield: The Mitrokhin Archive and the Secret History of the KGB, (New York: Basic Books, A Member of the Perseus Books Group, September 23, 1999), 95-96, https://www.amazon.com/Sword-Shield-Mitrokhin-Archive-History/dp/0465003109/ref=asc_df_0465003109/?tag=hyprod-20&linkCode=df0&hvadid=312090128763&hvpos=&hvnetw=g&hvrand=873368 8797315359577&hvpone=&hvptwo=&hvqmt=&hvdev=c&hvdvcmdl=&hvlocint=&hvlocphy=9061285&hvtargid=pla-568697241790&psc=1&asin=0465003125&revisionId=&format=4&depth=1.
- Andrey Sidorchik, "Ballada o Neytralitetye. Kak tovarishch Stalin Yapaniyu pereigral," [Ballad of Neutrality. How Comrade Stalin defeated Japan], AIF.ru, April 14, 2021, https://aif.ru/society/history/ballada_o_neytralitete_kak_tovarishch_stalin_yaponiyu_pereigral?.
- Michael E. Ekman, "The 1945 Soviet Manchurian Campaign: A Model for Seno-Soviet War," Naval War College Review, Vol. 27, No. 1 (July-August), pp. 81-89, https://www.jstor.org/stable/44641511?seq=1.
- John Despres, Lilita I. Dzirkals, and B. Whaley, "Timely Lessons of History: The Manchurian Model for Soviet Strategy," RAND Corporation, July 1976, https://www.rand.org/pubs/reports/R1825.html.
- M.A. Gareev, "Manchzhurskaya Strategicheskaya Hastynatelnaya Operatsiya 1945 Goda," [Manchurian Strategic Offensive Operation of 1945], Modern and Contemporary History, No. 5 (2005), http://vivovoco.astronet.ru/VV/PAPERS/HISTORY/GAREEV1.HTM; Ekman, "The 1945 Soviet Manchurian Campaign: A Model for Seno-Soviet War."
- 34 Ibid.
- M.A. Gareev, "Manchzhurskaya Strategicheskaya Hastynatelnaya Operatsiya 1945 Goda," [Manchurian Strategic Offensive Operation of 1945].
- Yuri Borisyonok, "24 Dnya do Kapitulyatsii Manchzhurskoy Natsypatelhoy Operatsii-70 let," [24 days to surrender Manchurian offensive operation-70 years], Rossiyskaya Gazeta, March 9, 2015, https://rg.ru/2015/09/03/manchjuriya.html#:~:text=%D0%AF%D0%BF%D0%BE%D0%BD%D1%81%D0%BA%D0%B0%D0%B0%D1%8F%20%D0%B0%D0%B3%D1%80%D0%B5%D1%81%D1%81%D0%B8%D1%8F%20%D0%B4%D0%BE%D0%BB%D0%B8%D0%B5%20%D0%B3%D0%BE%D0%B4%D1%8B%20%D0%BF%D1%80%D0%B5%D0%B4%D1%81%D1%82%D0%B0%D0%B2%D0%BB%D1%8F%D0%B-B%D0%B0%20%D1%.
- 37 Krasnaya Zvezda, "Actualnoye Zadachi Razvitiya Vooryzhenykh sil Rossiyskoy Federatsii," [Current Tasks of the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation].
- 38 Ibid.

- 39 Yoshihiro Inaba, "Japan Moves Forward With Aegis Equipped Ship Project. But Is It Enough?" Naval News, October 11, 2021, https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2021/10/japan-moves-forward-with-aegis-equipped-ship/#:~:text=Aegis%20system%2Dequipped%20ships%20are%20designed%20to%20carry%20Aegis%20 Ashore,defense%2C%20not%20limited%20to%20BMD..
- Vyacheslav Zimonin, "Yapaniya: Ot otkaza ha parvo obladaniya voennoy siloy do 'strategii kopya,'" [Japan: From Renunciation of the Right to Posession of Military Power to the "Spear Strategy"], Regnum.ru, March 29, 2018, https://regnum.ru/news/polit/2397453.html.
- 41 A. Sharavin and A. Khramchikhin, "A. Sharavin, A. Khramchikhin. Reforma ymerla. Da zdpavstvyyet reforma!" [A. Sharavin, A. Khramchikhin. Reform is dead. Long live reform!], Law in the Armed Forces, No. 1 (2004), http://voenprav.ru/doc-2599-1.htm.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 H.M. Rymyantseva and V.Y. Grigoryeva, "Kitayskii Factor b Novoy Strykturye Mezhdyharodhykh Otnoshennii I Strategiya Rossii," [The Chinese Factor in the New Structure of International Relations and Russia's Strategy], Nikitsky Club, 2004, http://nikitskyclub.ru/wp-content/uploads/2015/04/20.pdf; Alexander Khramchikhin, "Stanet li Moskva mladshim bratom Pekina?" [Will Moscow become Beijing's younger brother?], Nezavisimoye, June 29, 2018, https://nvo.ng.ru/concepts/2018-06-29/1 1002 place.html; Aleksey Arbatoy, "Kitai, strategicheskaya stabilnoct, razoryzheniye," [China, strategic stability, disarmament], VPK, November 21, 2011; S. P. Glinkina, M. O. Turayeva, and A. A. Yakovlev, "Kitaiskaya Strategiya Ocvoeniya Postsobetskovo Prostranstva i Cydba Evraziyskovo Soiyza," [The Chinese Post-Soviet Space Exploration Strategy and the Fate of the Eurasian Union], The Russian Academy of Sciences Institute of Economics (Moscow: Institute of Economics, 2016), https:// inecon.org/docs/Glinkina_Turaeva_Yakovlev_paper_2016.pdf; Lord Dreadnought (lorddreadnought), "Kitaiskiy Gambit" [Chinese Gambit], Live Journal (blog), March 25, 2016, https://lorddreadnought.livejournal. com/44477.html; Alexander Khramchikhin, "Kitai nanosat ydar po Rossii i Indii," [China strikes at Russia and India], Nezavisimoye, October 22, 2018, https://www.ng.ru/armies/2018-10-22/8_7337_china.html; Alexander Khramchikhin, "Voennoye sotrydnchestvo Rossii i Kitaya," [Military Cooperation between Russia and China], Nezavisimoye, September 20, 2019, https://nvo.ng.ru/forces/2019-09-20/12_1062_china.html; "Kitai bolshoy vemy vidhei," [China is big—it knows better], Kommersant.ru, March 29, 2022, https://www.kommersant. ru/doc/5281758; "Y Kitaya hata s kraiyu," [China has a hut on the edge], Kommersant.ru, February 23, 2022; Konstantin Eggert, "Boyatsya nyzhno he koronavirusa, a Kitaiya. Pochemy Kreml molchit o glabhoy ygrozye dlya Rossii," [It is not the coronavirus that should be feared, but China. Why the Kremlin is silent about the main threat to Russia], Slob.ru, January 28, 2020, https://snob.ru/entry/188050/; "Dryzhba v kislo-sladkom soyse. Chem Kitai mozhet ygrozhat Rossii," [Friendship in sweet and sour sauce. How China can threaten Russia], Slob. ru, August 6, 2019, https://snob.ru/entry/180943/; "Vsya Kitaiskaya Rat: Iz chevo sostoit armiya podnebeshoi I komy stoit iye opasatsya," [All Chinese Hosts: What is the Army of the Celestial Empire and Who Should be Afraid of It], Kommersant.ru, May, 7, 2019, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/4012699; and Alexander Kharmchikhin, "Rzhavyi zamok Kitaiskoy granitsyi: kak zasheny Primorye i Dalnii Bostok," [Rusty Chinese border castle: How Primorye and the Far East are protected], Nezavisimoye, July 24, 2020, https://nvo.ng.ru/ armament/2020-07-24/8 1101 china.html.
- 44 "Kitai podkralsya nezametno: Chem obernestsya dlya Rossii rezkoye napashivaniye Pekinom svoyevo yadernovo arsenala," [China sneaked up unnoticed: What will result for Russia in Beijing's sharp build-up of its nuclear arsenal], Kommersant.ru, July 27, 2021, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/4919012.
- Valery Shiryayev, "Akademik Arbatov: 'Kitaiskiye boegolovki poletyat nad territoriye Rossii," [Academic Arbatov: "Chinese warheads will fly over Russian territory"], July 30, 2021, https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2021/07/29/akademik-arbatov-kitaiskie-boegolovki-poletiat-nad-territoriei-rossii.
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Ibid.
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 Ibid.
- 50 Ibid.

- Duetsche Welle, "Putin, Xi usher in partnership with 'no limits,'" News clip posted by DW News, February 4, 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/putin-xi-usher-in-partnership-with-no-limits/av-60668374.
- The Associated Press, "Putin boasts about new Russian weapons, calls them defensive," Military Times, March 2, 2020, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2020/03/03/putin-boasts-about-new-russian-weapons-calls-them-defensive/; Laurel Wamsley, "Putin Says Russia Has New Nuclear Weapons That Can't Be Intercepted," NPR, March 1, 2018, https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2018/03/01/589830396/putin-says-russia-has-nuclear-powered-missiles-that-cant-be-intercepted; and Marina Kalegina, "Genschtab: Amerikanskiye PRO b Chornom morye predstavlyayut ygrozy bezopasnosti Rossii," [General Staff: American missile defense systems in the Black Sea pose a threat to Russia's security], Life.ru, March 28, 2017, https://life.ru/p/990905.
- Center for Strategic and International Studies, "9M729 (SSC-8)," Missile Threat, CSIS Missile Defense Project, March 31, 2022, https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/ssc-8-novator-9m729/; Jane Vaynman, "Russia Questions INF, Again," Arms Control Wonk (blog), February 17, 2007, https://www.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/601396/russia-questions-inf-again/; and BBC Staff, "Missile shield 'threatens Russia," BBC News, January 22, 2007, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/6286289.stm.
- Michael Kofman, "Russian Performance in the Russo-Georgian War Revisited," War on the Rocks, September 4, 2018, https://warontherocks.com/2018/09/russian-performance-in-the-russo-georgian-war-revisited/.
- Gudrun Persson et al., "Russian Military Capability in a Ten-Year Perspective—2019," eds. Fredrik Westerlund and Susanne Oxenstierna, Indian Strategic Knowledge (Swedish Defense Research Agency, December 2019), https://indianstrategicknowledgeonline.com/web/2019_Russian_Military_Capability_in_a_Te.pdf.
- 56 Ibid.; Roger McDermott, "Russia's Northern Fleet Upgraded to Military District Status," Eurasia Daily Monitor, Vol. 18 (Issue 3), January 6, 2021, https://jamestown.org/program/russias-northern-fleet-upgraded-to-military-district-status/.
- 57 Gudrun Persson, et al., "Russian Military Capability in a Ten-Year Perspective—2019."
- 58 Ibid.
- 59 Ibid.
- David Scott, "Russian Naval Strategy For the Indo-Pacific," CIMSEC.org, April 14, 2022, https://cimsec.org/russian-naval-strategy-for-the-indo-pacific/.
- 61 Hans M. Kristensen and Matt Korda, "Russian nuclear weapons, 2022," Taylor and Francis Online (Bulletin of Atomic Scientists: Vol. 78, 2022), February 25, 2022, https://www-tandfonline-com.ceip.idm.oclc.org/doi/full/10.1080/00963402.2022.2038907.
- Rakesh Krishnan Simha, "Russian Pacific Fleet's resurgence sets off alarm bells in Washington," Russia Beyond, February 6, 2017, https://www.rbth.com/blogs/continental_drift/2017/02/06/russian-pacific-fleets-resurgence-sets-off-alarm-bells-in-washington_696366.
- "Minoborony prinimayet 'bespredentnye mery' dlya ysleniya voennovo prisytstviya na Kyrilakh i Sakhalinye," [The Ministry of Defense takes "unprecedented measures" to strengthen the military presence in the Kuriles and Sakhalin], Newsru.com, May 27, 2016, https://www.newsru.com/russia/27may2016/minoborony.html#.
- Reuters Staff, "Japan protests Russian PM's visit to disputed island," Reuters, August 22, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-medvedev-japan/japan-protests-russian-pms-visit-to-disputed-island-idUSKCN0QR04A20150822; "Rogozin Tells Japanese to Commit Ritualistic Suicide Amid Kuril Island Spat," The Moscow Times, August 24, 2015, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2015/08/24/rogozin-tells-japanese-to-commit-ritualistic-suicide-amid-kuril-island-spat-a49121.
- Oylan Malyasov, "Russia deploys anti-ship missile systems to disputed Kuril islands," Defence Blog, December 2, 2021, https://defence-blog.com/russia-deploys-anti-ship-missile-systems-to-disputed-kuril-islands/; Scott, "Russian Naval Strategy For The Indo-Pacific."
- Aya Ichihashi and Carlos M. Vazquez II, "Russian bombers violated Japan's airspace twice in one day, defense ministry says," Stars and Stripes, June 21, 2019, https://www.stripes.com/news/russian-bombers-violated-japan-s-airspace-twice-in-one-day-defense-ministry-says-1.586945; Hercules Reyes, "Japan Calls Out Russia Over Alleged Airspace Violation," The Defense Post, September 13, 2021, https://www.thedefensepost.com/2021/09/13/japan-russia-airspace-violation/; and The Jiji Press, "Russian Chopper Likely Violates Japan Airspace off Hokkaido," nippon.com, March 2, 2022, https://www.nippon.com/en/news/yjj2022030201037/.

- Dzirhan Mahadzir, "Japan Again Raises Concern Over 10 Warship Russian Navy Surface Group," USNI News, March 11, 2022, https://news.usni.org/2022/03/11/japan-again-raises-concern-over-10-warship-russian-navy-
- Congressional Research Service, "Russian Military Buildup Along the Ukrainian Border," Congressional Research Service, February 7, 2022, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN11806; Vladimir Isachenkov, "Russia moves more troops westward amid Ukraine tensions," Military Times, January 18, 2022, https://www. militarytimes.com/flashpoints/2022/01/18/russia-moves-more-troops-westward-amid-ukraine-tensions/; and Marc Santora, Jane Arraf, and Michael Levenson, "Kremlin Deploys New Troops to Ukraine as Both Sides Gird for a War of Attrition," The New York Times, April 30, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/30/world/europe/ russia-oil-ukraine-weapons.html?searchResultPosition=1.
- Max Hastings, Inferno: The World at War, 1939-1945, (New York: Vintage Books, A Division of Random House, 2011), https://www.amazon.com/Inferno-World-at-War-1939-1945/dp/0307475530/ref=asc_ $df_0307475530? tag=hyprod-20 \& link Code=df0 \& hvadid=312154640153 \& hvpos=\& hvnetw=g \& hvrand=152987 + 2000 hvadid=200 hvadid=200$ 71297777328533&hvpone=&hvptwo=&hvqmt=&hvdev=c&hvdvcmdl=&hvlocint=&hvlocphy=9061285&hvtarg id=pla-434638828516&psc=1&asin=0307475530&revisionId=&format=4&depth=1.
- David Sevastopulo, "Russia has asked China for military help in Ukraine, US officials say," Financial Times, March 13, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/30850470-8c8c-4b53-aa39-01497064a7b7.

